  Audit Meeting / Work Session
Of the Town Board of the Town of Newburgh held

At 1496 Route 300 in said township at 7:00 P.M.

On the 30th day of March, 2005

Roll Call:               Wayne C. Booth, Supervisor

                                George A. Woolsey, Councilman

                                James E. Manley, Councilman

                                Gilbert J. Piaquadio, Councilman

Also Present:         Mark C. Taylor, Attorney for the Town of Newburgh

                                James W. Osborne, Town Engineer

                                Andrew J. Zarutskie, Town Clerk

                                Charlene M. Black, Deputy Town Clerk

Absent:                   Derek N. Benedict, Councilman

1.   Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag led by Alexa James, the new reporter for the 

      Times Herald Record.
2.   Moment of Silence

3.   Additional Items for the Agenda

      11.b. Weight Limit on Several Roads
      new 17. Receiver of Taxes:  Water Bills

      18.  Personnel:

          a. Commissioner of Recreation, Parks and Conservation

          b. Job Description Comptroller

4.   Approval of Audit

      MOTION was made by Councilman Piaquadio to approve the Audit as presented in 
      the amount of  $952,810.68, seconded by Councilman Woolsey.         .
      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey - aye; Mr. Benedict - absent; Mr. Manley - aye; Mr. Piaquadio 

      – aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 4 ayes – 1 absent.
5.   Danza Properties Management (Mill Creek Adult Retirement):  Rezoning

      Russ Davidson, Architect for the Mill Creek Adult Retirement Community, explained 

      that they are here for rezoning for mixed use, for increasing  the square footage from 
      900’ to 400’ and for help with the flood plains.  There will be a small subdivision 
      with a retail area in the front of the development which constitutes a mixed use.  It 
      will be like a village feeling.  There will be three phases to this development:  
      apartments, patio homes and townhouses.  The average price for a 1400 square foot 
      unit will be between $179,000.00 and $189,000.00.  They are looking for guidance in 
      reference to the flood plains.  They would like to consult with the Town’s Engineer 
      and consultants about how they can accurately determine where the real flood plain is 
      because it will impact the development.  The Board has concerns about the traffic and 
      buffering which the developers will address.  Councilman Woolsey said they don’t 
      want developers to use steep slopes and wetlands.  The developers are saying that is 

      as the Code stands now.  Mark Taylor, Attorney for the Town, explained that is why 
      we have a Comprehensive Plan and Mr. Danza and his consultants know we are 
      undertaking changes in our Comprehensive Plan so they will adjust their plans to 
      reflect it.  They want to make sure they identify all the issues and take care of them at
      one time.  This is part of what Dave Smith, from Saccardi and Schiff, the consultants 
      and himself, will be working on.  Mr. Davidson explained that they spoke to the New 
      York State Department of Transportation and they don’t see any immediate plans in 
      the widening of that section of 9W. Councilman Manley said he needs to feel 

      comfortable with the zoning change and that it is in the best interest of the Town.   
      Jim Osborne, Town Engineer, said he will set up a conference call with the 
      Department of Conservation, Russ Davidson and himself to discuss the flood plain 
      problem.  Mr. Davidson is to call Mr. Osborne sometime next week for the scheduled 
      time and date.  Mr. Davidson asked that once that conference call is completed and 
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      they have the answers they need, then they would like to come back to a Work 

      Session to talk about other issues that need to be addressed, such as emergency 

      vehicles having access to the development.   
6.   Rezoning Petition:  Eastern Sunshine Properties (Berry Lane)

      Craig Marti from Valdina Engineers came forward for this item.  This is a request for 

      rezoning from IB, which is business, to R1 or R2, which is residential.  Mr. Marti 

      explained that in conjunction with Town’s counsel they drafted the required SEQR 
      forms and revised the maps accordingly.  Supervisor Booth said he spoke to the 
      property owners on Berry Lane, which is located off Route 32, and they are interested 

      in having their area changed to residential zoning.  There is property adjacent to 

      Eastern Sunshine Properties that will be kept IB and the owners are proposing a self 

      storage unit with traffic being minimal.  Also on Rt. 32, a property owner has a 

      pending application in front of the Planning Board to build a retail sporting goods 

      store, but has been put on hold pending lot line issues. Councilman Manley suggests 
      that the people within 500 feet be notified and possibly a display ad.  This needs 
      to be sent to the Orange County Planning Board and Town of Newburgh Planning 

      Board for review and a Public Hearing needs to be scheduled.  Mark Taylor, 

      Attorney for the Town, asked if the Board would like the comments from Orange 

      County before the Public Hearing and Supervisor Booth said he would.  The Board 
      asked Mr. Marti if his client would object to the rezoning change to be R1 instead of 

      R2.  Mr. Marti conferred with his client, Harry Serviss, owner of Eastern Sunshine 
      Properties, LLC. and he said it would be fine because the comparisons are so close.  
      They are planning on developing four individual single family houses. Supervisor 
      Booth suggested the Public Hearing for May 2, 2005 at 7:00 P.M.  Mr. Marti said that 
      his office would draft the notice, get the appropriate list of homeowners / businesses 

      that need to be notified and do the mailings with certified affidavits enclosed.
      MOTION was made by Councilman Woolsey to schedule a Public Hearing for Local 

      Law Amending Chapter 185 Entitled “Zoning” of the Code of the Town of Newburgh 
      and Amending the Zoning Map of the Town of Newburgh:  Berry Lane Vicinity 
      Rezoning for May 2, 2005 at 7:00 P.M. with a certified letter going to residents in a 

      500 square foot area and a display ad to be advertised, seconded by Councilman 
      Piaquadio.
      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – absent; Mr. Manley – aye; Mr. Piaquadio 

      – aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 4 ayes – 1 absent.

      MOTION was made by Councilman Piaquadio to refer the proposed Local Law to the 

      Orange County Planning Board and the Town of Newburgh Planning Board for their 

      comments, seconded by Councilman Manley.

      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – absent; Mr. Manley – aye; Mr. Piaquadio 

      – aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 4 ayes – 1 absent.     
 7.   Rezoning:  Land Master Chadwick (F.K.A. Polo Club)

      Ross Winglovitz from Land Master came forward for this item.  A Public Hearing is 

      needed to change the zoning from IB to R3.  In 1996, the zoning was changed from 

      R3 to IB.  All the requirements have been met by Land Master Community Builders.  

      The process of an escrow agreement has been started and they need to execute an 

      Outside User agreement.  Councilman Manley asked if Land Master would be willing 

      to do a display ad since this project is so large.  Mr. Winglovitz said yes they would 

      and it also wouldn’t be a problem to notify property owners within 500 feet of their 
      property.  Supervisor Booth would like to hold the proposed Public Hearing 
      on May 16, 2005 at 7:00 P.M. 

      MOTION was made by Councilman Piaquadio to schedule a Public Hearing for 

      proposed Local Law Amending Chapter 185 Entitled “Zoning” of the Code of the 

      Town of Newburgh and Amending the Zoning Map of the Town of Newburgh:  

      Rezoning of the Lands of Maude Muthig Trust for May 16, 2005 at 7:00 P.M., 
      seconded by Councilman Woolsey.

      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – absent; Mr. Manley – aye; Mr. Piaquadio 
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       – aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 4 ayes – 1 absent.

8.   Saccardi & Schiff (Dave Smith) – Comprehensive Plan Rezoning

      Dave Smith from Saccardi & Schiff came forward for this item.  He handed out 
      documents summarizing the comments that have been made by the public and Board 

      as part of the Comprehensive Plan.  There are twenty seven individual components to 

      this summary.  Mr. Smith explained that it is a bit much to digest right now so at the 

      Board’s leisure they can go over the summary and schedule another meeting to see 

      how the Town wants to go forward with any or all the items in the summary.  

      Mark Taylor, Attorney for the Town, explained that the proposal does not include 
      environmental documentation.  At this time it too difficult to assess what is needed 

      with respect to each proposal.  We are either going to prepare a long form EAF or a 

      supplement to the EIS that was prepared.  Mr. Smith explained that the Board needs 

      to prioritize from most important or critical to least important or critical when going 

      over the summary.  Supervisor Booth said we can aim at ten days to meet again.  
9.   Cosman:  Road Access

      Larry Cosman came forward to explain this item.  Back in 2002, his attorney retained 

      a title company to look at Merritt Lane  and Colandrea Road and his opinion was 

      there is a public  right-of-way which still exists.  Mark Taylor, Attorney for the Town, 
      was consulted and came up with a different conclusion.  Mr. Cosman said since then 
      there has been a change of opinion and he is looking for a Resolution or some kind of 
      documentation that in fact shows the road is a public right of way from 
      Lattintown Road to Frozen Ridge Road.  Mr. Taylor explained that Merritt Lane has 

      been a road by use going back a century or more and at some point the Town 

      commenced maintaining it and then discontinued maintaining it as a Town road.  The 

      Town abandoned it as a Town road, at least the portion in question.  A portion of the 

      road was proposed to be used in connection with a subdivision and the Town treated 

      that portion as a private road.  A portion of Merritt Lane is now Colandrea Road 

      Extension.  Councilman Woolsey asked how the Town could make that a private road 
      when it already is a town road.  Mr. Taylor explained that the Town abandoned the 
      road.  We have Colandrea Road Extension, which the Town has treated as a private 
      road and it is Mr. Taylor’s understanding that the property owners who have 
      purchased lots in that subdivision have a different view of the rights of the public 
      using the private road.   Mr. Cosman said he has the minutes from the Planning Board 
      meeting in 1988 concerning the private road that was approved in two meetings 
      without a public hearing, which was waived because it was a four lot subdivision.  
      Mr. Cosman was not given the opportunity to voice any comments.  There were 
      conditions to the subdivision and the road was to be built prior to building permits.  
      The road was never improved, and signage was never installed.  The road is still a dirt 
      road today.  Mr. Cosman has fixed the road so it’s passable.  The deeds show that 
      Colandrea Road, the eastern portion, was abandoned or used as a farm road.  Mr. 
      Taylor said if there is or isn’t public access, Mr. Cosman has been using that road so 
      in Mr. Taylor’s view, Mr. Cosman and his family have an adverse claim to the use of 
      the road.  Councilman Woolsey wanted to know if there is a way to resolve this and 
      keep the neighborhood peaceful.  Mr. Taylor said he is not sure.  There are two lots in 
      question:  one owned by Mr. Cosman’s daughter and one owned by Mr. Cosman or 
      an entity.  Those lots are at the end of Colandrea extension but along the former 
      Merritt Lane.   The main issue for Mr. Cosman is securing building permits and 
      certificates of occupancy.  Mr. Cosman secured a building permit for his lot 
      showing access to the eastern side of Merritt Lane showing a driveway and he 
      determined it is really in his interest to invest in a convoluted driveway to his house 

      which has been issued a building permit.  The other issue is his daughter’s lot and the 

      desire to build on that in the future and potentially subdivide.  Mr. Cosman doesn’t 

      plan on subdividing that lot but also doesn’t want to sign away that fact just in case 

      for the future.  Town Code has provisions about safety.  It states that when you build 

      roads or houses on roads they have to conform with the Town’s standards or you can 

      obtain a waiver from those standards or a variance from the standards.  Mr. Canfield, 
      Code Compliance Supervisor, was confronted with whether or not there is frontage or 
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      whether or not there is adequate improvement to those roads and Mr. Taylor’s 

    recommendation was to refer this to the ZBA so they can make a determination.  Mr. 
      Cosman has been in front of the ZBA already and they are not comfortable with the 
      application.  Mr. Taylor said the Board could do two things:  recognize Merritt Lane 

      as a road of some sort or declare an open development area with lots that can not have 
      access over easements as opposed to over roads.  This would need some kind of 
      criteria set up in respect to the improvement of the road and a referral to the Planning 
      Board.  The second option is what Mr. Taylor recommends.  The focus is that 
      emergency vehicles have adequate ingress and egress.  Councilman Piaquadio said by 
      looking at the map he agrees with Mr. Cosman that the road has been on the map for 
      over one hundred years.  Councilman Manley suggested the Board as a whole should 
      go out and speak with the neighbors on Colandrea Rd.  Councilman Manley said this 
      so far is the first of its kind because Mr. Cosman brought it to our attention but others 
      may come and we are going to have to be consistent.  Mr. Cosman said the tax maps 
      are not accurate.  Mr. Cosman said they have been trying to create an easement and 
      share the maintenance.  The neighbors were comfortable with the easement with two 

      dwellings off the road and they came back and said no further subdivision on any of 

      the properties.  The whole problem is the property descriptions are not accurate so it 

      is hard to do a survey.  Mr. Cosman explained that in 1988 there was an offer of 

      dedication of fifty feet of width of the road to the Town and the Town declined so it 

      was turned into a private road. Mr. Cosman said the restrictions put upon them 

      are a stumbling block and he needs the Town Board’s help on this.  Mr. Cosman 

      said there is only one property owner they are having a problem with.  The attorney 
      for the Colandrea Road Ext. residents, George Rusk, explained that Mr. Cosman 
      needs to agree with the conditions of the home owners on Colandrea Rd. Ext.  Mark 
      McNamara, 116 Colandrea Rd. Ext. came forward to speak about this situation.  He    

      said that his neighbors and he have been trying to come to a compromise with Mr. 
      Cosman and he keeps refusing.  The ruling from the ZBA was that the hardship was 

      created by Mr. Cosman himself, from where he is to Lattintown Road.  In 2002, the 

      farm road was in use which Mr. Cosman opened himself with a bulldozer to 

      the old Merritt Lane.  In 1988, when the road maintenance agreement was signed Mr. 

      Cosman did not own the property, it was still in the estate of Mrs. Cosman, the 
      mother of Larry Cosman.  The signs and the roads not being improved, he believes, 
      when lot #1 is developed the road would be improved.  Mr. Cosman applied for a 
      building permit using 99 Merritt Lane and the Town approved it based on the 
      driveway being at 99 Merritt Lane.  Mr. McNamara said they have tried to reach an 
      agreement with Mr. Cosman through both our attorneys and have been sent no 
      proposals back.  Mr. McNamara was told that Mr. Cosman will not negotiate.  The 
      Board, Mark Taylor, Jim Osborne and the home owners on Colandrea Rd. Ext. need 
      to meet to inspect this property and come to some kind of agreement.  This would 
      have to be a special meeting.           
10.  Water Supply:

      a. Replace Reservoir Intake

      Jim Osborne, Town Engineer and Jim Corbett, Water Supply Superintendent, came 

      forward to explain this item.  What they are proposing is to replace the existing 

      passive screen with a drum type screen at Chadwick Lake.  There is a pipe with open 
      slots 360 degrees.  As part of our NYSERTA reservoir mixing study, they found that 

      the manganese level, at the top of the lake, is less then 1.0 milligrams per liter.  What 

      they are proposing to do is replace from a 360 degree pull with a drum type intake 

      which is only open 360 degree horizontal, not from the bottom.  We would need 

      divers to put this in.  Mr. Osborne said he has received a proposal from Stearns and 

      Wheler to design this, size it so its sufficient for the filter plant flow rates and design 

      it so an air burst cleaning system can be retrofitted on to it.  Cost for the design and 

      construction inspection is $7,600.00 and to buy the system it is between $10,000.00 
      and $12,000.00 plus diver.  Mr. Osborne said he will have the proposal for Monday 
      night’s meeting.    
      b. Generator Installation
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      Jim Osborne, Town Engineer and Jim Corbett, Water Supply Superintendent, 

      explained this item.  This is a request to purchase an emergency generator for at least 

   one of the facilities.  Mr. Osborne recommends installing the generator at Chadwick 

      Lake.  Recognizing that Chadwick Lake is of a lesser capacity than the Delaware 

      Aqueduct, it is our back-up system.  New York City wouldn’t be able to shut it down 

      for ten days at a time.  In an emergency it is under our control.  Councilman Manley 

      asked about the tanks themselves, we have many around the Town and they require 
      power.  Mr. Corbett said just for telemetry.  Mr. Osborne said he has a proposal from 
      the people doing the telemetry and will present it to the Board on Monday night.  

      Councilman Piaquadio said there might even be a grant available for this.  On April 

      12, 2005 at the department head meeting the grant writer will be there so it is a 

      question to ask them.  Mr. Corbett said it is something to investigate.   
11.  Highway: 
      a. Summer Material Bid

      This is a request from Darrell Benedict, Highway Superintendent, to go out to bid for 

      summer materials.  Mr. Benedict is to coordinate with Mr. Zarutskie, Town Clerk, on 

      the advertising and bid opening dates. 
      MOTION was made by Councilman Manley to approve the request from Darrell 

      Benedict, Highway Superintendent to go out to bid for summer materials, seconded 

      by Councilman Woolsey.
      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – absent; Mr. Manley – aye; Mr. 

      Piaquadio – aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 4 ayes – 1 absent.

      b. Weight Limit for Several Roads

      This is a request from Darrell Benedict, Highway Superintendent, to put a weight 
      limit on several Town roads.  The State DOT will be closing Route 300 down for 6 

      to 7 months so they can demolish and rebuild the bridge that goes over the Thruway.  

      The detour would put traffic on our Town roads and we need to put a limit on the 

      weight of these vehicles.  The residential traffic would detour from Mountain View 

      to Mill Street to Quaker Street.  The commercial traffic would detour from Route 300 

      to Route 52 to Rock Cut Road back to Route 300.  Mark Taylor, Attorney for the 

      Town, will look into this because it will be for a temporary time.  Mr. Taylor 

      recommends that we put up signs Town wide.  Mr. Benedict would also like Mr. 

      Taylor to look into a Town wide 9 ton limit on all our roads.  The Town will have to 
      make a substantial investment in signage or you will open yourself up to liability.  
      The construction is supposed to start on April 11, 2005 but Jim Osborne, Town 
      Engineer, explained that Verizon, by contract, has three months to splice their lines 
      after conduits have been poured under Rt. 84, so the April date kind of went out the 
      window.  Mr. Taylor will draft a Local Law for the enactment of temporary weight 
      limits on certain Town roads for Monday night so a public hearing can be scheduled.          
12.  Police:  Cell Phone Service

      This is a request from Chief Charles Kehoe to look into a new cellular phone system.  

      The current contract with Cellular One expires May 29, 2005.  Nextel Co. has 

      contacted him and with a price quote of 30 cellular phones and service to include 2 

      way calling.  Under New York State Contract #PS60701, the price for the NEXTEL 

      service would be $8,432.55 a year.  This would be a savings of $809.64 a year for the 

      Arch pagers that would not be needed any longer.  The 30 phones would supply the 

      Police Department, the Engineer, Sewer Department, Recreation Department, Animal 

      Control and the Filter Plant.  At any time more phones can be added to the contract at 

      an additional cost.  
      MOTION was made by Councilman Woolsey to approve Chief Charles Kehoe to go 
      with the NEXTEL Co. service when the Cellular One Contract expires on May 29, 
      2005 at a cost of $8,432.55, seconded by Councilman Piaquadio. 

      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – absent; Mr. Manley – aye; Mr. Piaquadio 

      – aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 4 ayes – 1 absent. 
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      A lengthy discussion was held in reference to a meeting held in the County to have all 

      the municipalities in the state join a Police records management system.  The next 

      meeting will be on April 6, 2005 at 3:00 p.m. at the County seat.
13.  Fleet:  Computer Purchase

      This is a request from Jim LaColla, Head Mechanic, to purchase a new computer.  

      The computer they have is around six years old and is having problems.  Tom 

      Masten, Central Data Processing, got a quote from Dell for a new system at a cost not 

      to exceed $1,500.00 and to be taken out of the Computer Reserve Fund.
      MOTION was made by Councilman Manley to approve the purchase of a Dell 

      computer at a cost not to exceed $1,500.00 for the Fleet Maintenance Department, 

      seconded by Councilman Piaquadio.

      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – absent; Mr. Manley – aye; Mr. Piaquadio 

      – aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 4 ayes – 1 absent.

      MOTION was made by Councilman Manley to take the $1,500.00 from the Computer 

      Reserve Fund for the purchase of a Dell computer, seconded by Councilman 

      Piaquadio.
      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – absent; Mr. Manley – aye; Mr. 

      Piaquadio – aye; Mr. Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 4 ayes – 1 absent. 
14.  Gidneytown Property
      This is a request from Charles Catanzaro to purchase one half (1/2) acre from the 
      Town of Newburgh, section 75, block 1, lot 6.  The parcel is one hundred feet wide 

      by two hundred forty four feet deep (100’ x 244’).  The appraised value is 

      $105,000.00.  If the Town accepts this offer, Mr. Catanzaro will reimburse the Town 

      $1,500.00 for the appraisal. Supervisor Booth explained that a Public Hearing needs 

      to be scheduled for the acceptance of Mr. Catanzaro’s offer.  He is proposing the 
      Public Hearing for May 2, 2005 at 7:30 P.M.
      MOTION was made by Councilman Woolsey to schedule the Public Hearing for the 
      purchase of one half acre from the Gidneytown Sewer District for May 2, 2005 at 

      7:30 P.M., seconded by Councilman Piaquadio.
      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – absent; Mr. Manley – aye; Mr. 

      Piaquadio – aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 4 ayes – 1 absent.
15.  Purchase of Defibrillators

      Councilman Piaquadio explained this item.  State Assemblyman Kirwan’s office was 

      able to obtain a $7,000.00 grant for defibrillators for the Town of Newburgh.  Three 

      proposals were obtained (see attached) and Philips Medical was the lowest at 

      $1,676.50 per unit (state contract).  We will be able to obtain 4 units at a cost of 
      $6,706.00 to be taken out of the fund to be decided by our Town Accountant and 

      Town Supervisor.
      MOTION was made by Councilman Piaquadio to approve the proposal from Philips 
      Medical for four (4) defibrillator units at a cost of $6,706.00 to be taken out of the 

      fund decided by our Town Accountant and the Town Supervisor, seconded by 
      Councilman Woolsey.
      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – absent; Mr. Manley – aye; Mr. Piaquadio 

      – aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 4 ayes – 1 absent.

      Training will be provided by John W. Brown from Professional Specialties 

      Associates Co., 67 New Road, Newburgh, NY at a cost of $10.00 per person and this 

      includes the handbook. 

      MOTION was made by Councilman Piaquadio to approve the defibrillator training to 

      be done by John W. Brown from Newburgh, NY at a cost of $10.00 per person plus 

      handbook, seconded by Councilman Woolsey.

      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – absent; Mr. Manley – aye; Mr. Piaquadio 
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       – aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 4 ayes – 1 absent.
16.  Engineering:  Town Hall Expansion

     a. Fire Alarm Panel

      Jim Osborne, Town Engineer, explained this item.  We need to change our fire alarm 
      system from a zone panel to an addressable panel.  This would require a change order 

      in the amount of $5,500.00.  Mr. Osborne will bring the final cost back to the Board 

      for final approval.   
      MOTION was made by Councilman Piaquadio to approve Jim Osborne to solicit a 

      change order in the approximate cost of $5,500.00 for an addressable fire alarm 
      system upgrade, seconded by Councilman Woolsey.

      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – absent; Mr. Manley – aye; Mr. Piaquadio 

      – aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 4 ayes – 1 absent.
     b. Condenser Unit Relocation

      Jim Osborne, Town Engineer, explained this item.  The air conditioning unit for 

      the meeting room was located on the side of the building where the addition is now 

      being built.  The plans require it to be placed in the front of the building, with 

      appropriate screening.  Les Cornell, Building & Grounds Supervisor, asked what the 

      cost would be to move it to the back of the building.  That was investigated and it was 

      a cost increase of $5,000.00 plus the electrical work of $1,700.00.  Mr. Osborne is 

      recommending leaving the unit in the front like the original plans called for and spend 

      a little money on new bushes.  The Board is in agreement with this.  
     c. Carpet Removal and Tile Installation in Supervisor’s Office

      Jim Osborne, Town Engineer, explained this item.  The Supervisor’s Office was the 

      only area in Town Hall that wasn’t going to be touched with renovations.  However 

      we are pulling out carpet and tile that has asbestos mastic.  It is the recommendation 

      to have that carpet removed while we have an asbestos abatement contractor on site.  

      The cost for the removal of the carpet and installation of the tile is $19,600.00.  Out 

      of that amount about $14,000.00 is for the asbestos abatement.  They are giving us 
      this not at the contract price of $40.00 per square foot but at $23.00 per square foot.  
      Mr. Osborne said you can leave it and do nothing at all.  The Board would like to get 
      back to Mr. Osborne on this.
17.   Receiver of Taxes:  Water Bills

      Elizabeth Greene, Receiver of Taxes, came forward for this item.  Mrs. Judy Rivera, 
      who lives at 3 Sulky Drive in Meadow Hill, has no remote on the outside of her house 
      and has not sent a postcard or had someone read her water meter in many, many 
      years.  In December they finally got inside and it resulted in a $4,000.00 water and 
      sewer bill.  She is looking for relief on this bill.  Bill Puchalski, Water Distribution  

      Superintendent, and his employees checked everything out and found everything is 

      okay.  This bill has been estimated over the past six years.  In the past the Board has 
      allowed Mrs. Greene to make payment arrangements and the Board would waive any 
      penalties.  The books close in October, so this bill would have to be paid by then or it 
      will go on her tax bill.  
      MOTION was made by Councilman Manley to authorize Mrs. Elizabeth Greene, 
      Receiver of Taxes, to make payment arrangements with Mrs. Judy Rivera to have the 

      bill paid by the time the books close in October and the Town Board will waive any 
      penalties, seconded by Councilman Woolsey.
      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – absent; Mr. Manley – aye; Mr. Piaquadio 

      – aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 4 ayes – 1 absent.

      Mrs. Greene, Receiver of Taxes, has another water bill in question.  This resident also 

      lives in Meadow Hill and doesn’t have a remote.  The resident’s daughter was going 
      through paperwork of her mothers and found a property tax bill that had a relevy of 
      unpaid water in the amount of $6,300.00.  We sent a man out from the water 
      department, he found the meter had stopped working.  Mrs. Greene explained that she 
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      has gone as far back as 1999 and the bills have been estimated until September, 2003.    
      She would have to go into the archives to see how far back the bills have been 
      estimated.  Mrs. Greene said she went through all the high bill complaints and we 

      never received one from this resident.  When the Water Department put the new 
      meter in today, they gave Mrs. Greene the reading.  She tried to work out an 
      adjustment using the new reading and could only come up with a savings of $791.94.  

      Tomorrow is the last day for tax collection.  This bill would go to the County.  We 
      sent a fax to the County putting them on notice that we might have to do a correction 
      of errors.  Mrs. Greens needs some advice from the Board.  The bill can be taken off 
      the tax bill and hopefully the resident can pay the difference and nothing would go to 
      the County.  This would take Mrs. Greene time to get all the records out of storage on 
      this home and also to have the meter checked for accuracy to see how long it hasn’t 
      worked.  This family knows once the amount is figured out they will have to pay it by  

      October so it doesn’t go on the tax bill. Mrs. Greene is to complete the correction of 

      errors procedure and to work on the actual bill.
      Mrs. Greene had one more thing to discuss.  She has a commercial customer who 

      pays with an automatic check from the computer for their sewer bond bill.  In the 

      mail she received this check back saying it was an invalid account drawn on Wells 

      Fargo Bank.  She also received a check in the mail for $3,900.00 from the same 

      account to pay their property tax.  Mrs. Greene was on the phone for numerous hours 

      and with numerous people trying to track down the account information.  She would 
      like the advice of Counsel whether or not she should accept this check.  If she does 

      and it comes back as invalid or not enough to cover the amount, her tax bills will not 

      be correct.  Mark Taylor, Attorney for the Town, said our Code says that future 
      payments will be accepted at the discretion of the Receiver of Taxes and if this is the 

      case cash, money order or certified check will only be accepted then.  Mrs. Greene 

      needs to notify the property owners tomorrow and see if they can have a courier bring 

      the payment by close of business tomorrow.  
      Motion was made by Councilman Manley to recess the Audit Meeting / Work      

      Session at 11:36 P.M. until Thursday, March 31, 2005 at 1:00P.M., seconded by 
      Councilman Piaquadio.

      Vote:  Councilman Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – absent; Mr. Manley – aye;      

      Mr. Piaquadio – aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 4 ayes – 1 absent.
      MOTION was made by Councilman Manley to end the recess at 1:00 P.M.,    

      March 31, 2005, seconded by Councilman Piaquadio.

      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – absent; Mr. Manley – aye; Mr. 

      Piaquadio – aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 4 ayes -1 absent.

18.   Personnel:

      a. Commissioner of Parks, Recreation and Conservation

      We will defer this until Mrs. Smith, Personnel Director can attend.  
      b. Comptroller:  Job Description

      Councilman Manley said that Mark Taylor, Attorney for the Town, explained that 

      you can not deviate from State law and the State recognizes the position of 

      Comptroller.  We can take the verbage and ship it to the County.  The drawback 

      between Comptroller and Town Accountant is the Comptroller has direct 

       responsibility and it will be out of the Town Board’s hands.  Right now the 

      Accountant is the advisor to the Town Board, where the Comptroller will give 

      directives and not requests on his or her own.  Councilman Manley said for instance 
      Mrs. Calarco has been asking for information from different departments so she can 
      fill the GATSBY report but no one will give her the answers.  If she had more power 

      she would have that information already. Councilman Woolsey said shame on them 

      for not helping her out with that.  This is an appointed position and Supervisor Booth 
      said he has a concern with that.  If a new Board comes in they could decide not to 
      reappoint her.  Mrs. Jackie Calarco, Town Accountant, has been asked about this and 
      she said she would go back to the private sector.  We need to figure out what duties 
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      the Comptroller would have besides the enforcement of the Accounting Office.  
      Councilman Woolsey would like to speak one on one with Mrs. Calarco before he 
      makes any decision.  We also need to find out if this has to go to Orange County for 
      their approval.   
      Recess was called at 1:35 P.M.

       Meeting reconvened at 2:15 P.M.

      Supervisor Booth did not return but Roseanne Smith, Administrative Assistant, was 
      asked to come forward at this time.

      This is the continuation of the Comptroller item.  Mrs. Smith explained that the Title 

      of Comptroller needs to go to Orange County Civil Service first for their 

      recommendation and then to the State to verify the title Comptroller.  This could be 
      an exempt, appointed position which needs to be assigned.  We can create the 
      position but not fill it right away.  Council asked if we need a public hearing to create 
      this position or make it part of Town law.  Mrs. Smith said she will interact with 
      Mark Taylor, Attorney for the Town, to look into the legal aspects of this.  Mrs. 
      Smith explained that if the position is not filled within two years, Orange County will 
      strike it off their books.

      a. Commissioner of Parks, Recreation & Conservation

       Roseanne Smith, Administrative Assistant, explained that there is only a County 

      description for this position.  The major percentage of the work performed should fall 

      under the main body of a title like this.  If you deviate too far away from any job 

      description it may throw you into another category.  What we do when we send a job 

      out to Goshen is top end the most important task down to the least important.  We 

      need to give a percentage to that job description.  Councilman Piaquadio invited Gary 

      MacEntee, Recreation Director, to sit with the Board.  Once this position is finalized 
      with us and sent to the County, the County then sends it to the State.  The state then 
      attaches the appropriate title, whether it’s open competitive or appointed.  The County 

      is an exempt position but they still need to meet the minimum qualifications.        
      Councilman Woolsey feels we should stick to our own County for any descriptions.  
      Councilman Manley wants to find out what duties you would like the Commissioner 
      to undertake.  Out of 100% of this person’s time, what percentage is going to be 
      dedicated to Conservation, Parks and Recreation.  The Board feels 33 1/3% for each 
      duty.  Councilman Manley said that Jackie Calarco, Town Accountant, can assign a 

      percentage of salary to each; Parks, Recreation and Conservation.  Conservation 
      would have 33 1/3% come out of the Water District, 33 1/3% will come out of 
      Recreation and 33 1/3% out of Parks, which would need a new line item in the 

      budget.  Councilman Manley asked Mr. MacEntee if the lawn maintenance was in his 
      budget this year.  Mr. MacEntee said that there was talk about privatizing the lawn 

      maintenance but it wasn’t included in his budget.  Councilman Woolsey said it was 

      budgeted but not under Recreation.  Councilman Piaquadio asked about the 

      security around the lake and Councilman Manley said that would fall under the 

      Conservation part of this job.  Councilman Woolsey said the water itself will be under 

      the Filter Plant.  Mr. MacEntee asked if the person comes in tomorrow to work, what 
      are they actually doing?  Councilman Manley said they will oversee the security of 
      the lake, as a chief administrator for three entities.  Councilman Woolsey said this 

      person will not be a laborer.  Mr. MacEntee asked but what will this person be doing?  

      Councilman Manley said this person will implement the Master Plan, see any grants 
      are carried out, make sure the lake is fenced in because of Homeland Security.  To 
      secure any necessary funding that is needed for the fencing.  Mr. MacEntee said his 
      fear is that this administrator will make sure a fence is erected and checking for 
      terrorists.  So we are going to take money out of a budget that is needed for hands on 
      working people and give it to an administrator.  We are feeling the crunch now not 
      having the hands on people.  It sounds like you are going to be top heavy.  You are 
      not going to replace a Rec Leader or an Assistant Director or even maintenance 
      people.  Councilman Manley said maintenance was done by Recreation, there will be 
      people moved around to help out.  That is why we need someone with the background 
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      and expertise of being able to run, not only Recreation but Parks, the acquisition of 
      more park land.  We need someone who has the expertise and education level to be 
      able to undertake that.  Mr. MacEntee feels you are thinking big and not looking in 
      front and not seeing what is right in front of you.  That is a big problem.  Councilman 
      Piaquadio said this is a new position and everything that is new is hard to accept.  Mr. 
      MacEntee said new is good.  Councilman Piaquadio said if a department does 

      everything 100% then you don’t need a department head and Mr. MacEntee said  

      you do need a department head but you don’t need three chiefs.  Councilman 

      Piaquadio said a new person will bring in new ideas.  Mr. MacEntee said anyone can 

      bring in new ideas but he is concerned that we are going to spend tax payers dollars 

      and not get much bang for our buck.  We are going to get a person with a clipboard 

      and some ideas but in the meantime we are dying, we are going backwards.  

      Councilman Piaquadio said at the Comprehensive Plan meetings, people want more 

      Recreation and Mr. MacEntee said they want more park land.  We have the largest 

      Recreation Department in the Hudson Valley.  Councilman Manley said if we have a 

      Commissioner, when a certain area becomes available, this person will know how to 
      go in there and  acquire this property.  Mr. MacEntee said he doesn’t have a problem 

      bringing in a Commissioner but he has a problem with not replacing essential 

      people.  Councilman Manley said who said we aren’t replacing these people.  Mr. 

      MacEntee said every indication so far is we have money to replace these people 

      with but they aren’t being replaced.  Councilman Manley said it will be up to the 

      Commissioner to look at and work with you Mr. MacEntee, to see what our needs are.  

      Mr. MacEntee said this person will not be hands on but he has 21 years of different 

      types of Park Rangers / Caretakers.  The best we had was Wayne Booth and the worst 

      is the one we had before that.  He is trying to tell you the style that works the best 

      Councilman Woolsey said we would like to try and this individual will be hands on.  
      The main function will be administrative.  If this person comes to us and says he / she 
      needs two laborers, it is the job of the Board to fill that request.  If he / she needs an 
      administrator for the Recreation Department, it will be the Board’s job to fill it.  
      Councilman Manley said their main duty will be to look at the Master Plan.  Mr. 
      MacEntee said you guys have made up your minds already so he feels he is spinning 
      his wheels.  Councilman Piaquadio said that you Mr. MacEntee don’t feel the need 
      for this position.  Mr. MacEntee said no he doesn’t.  The four of you have maybe 
      twenty five minutes worth of Recreation Department experience. His only concern is 
      with the positions that have not been filled.  He has sent requests since December, so 
      apparently it is not going to happen.  No one has even responded to any of the memos 
      he has sent down. No one has included him in any discussions about personnel and 
      there have been several meetings.  You would think he would be a part of it since it 
      involves his department.  (See attached specifications from Orange County and the 
      Board’s revisions.)  Mrs. Smith will draft the revisions and have the Board look at it 
      before it is sent to the County for their input.  
      MOTION was made by Councilman Piaquadio to adjourn the Audit Meeting / Work 

      Session meeting of March 30, 2005 at 3:14 P.M. on March 31, 2005, seconded by 

      Councilman Manley.
      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – absent; Mr. Manley – aye; Mr. 

      Piaquadio – aye; Mr. Booth – absent.  Motion passed 3 ayes – 2 absent. 
___________________________     by     ________________________________

Andrew J. Zarutskie, Town Clerk              Charlene M. Black, Deputy Town Clerk
